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GATP STUDENT POLICY MANUAL 

This handbook provides information on policies, procedures and rules for faculty, staff and students pertaining to the 
Graduate Athletic Training Program (GATP). The policies and procedures of this Manual are amended as warranted. 
Policies and regulations affecting faculty, staff, and students are found on the GATP website www.utc.edu/gatp. Program 
faculty and staff are contacted each year in May to review the document before a general program meeting is scheduled to 
revise the Manual as needed. 
 
ACADEMIC RETENTION POLICY – CONTINUATION 
 

Standards 
The Graduate Athletic Training Program (GATP) adheres to the Continuation Standards set forth in the UTC Graduate 
Catalog, where descriptions for Continuation, Probation and Dismissal are clearly outlined. The GATP reserves the right 
to establish and enforce retention requirements above and beyond those established by The Graduate School. All 
Practicum courses (ATTR 5525, 5625, 5725, 5825, & 5925) must be passed with a grade of “C” or better for program 
progression. Adherence to the GATP policies and procedures, including the Professional Fitness Policy is also required. 
 

Retention 

A student admitted to the GATP, and therefore the Graduate School must maintain a 3.0 grade point average on all courses   

taken for graduate credit. In the event the student fails to meet this standard, one of the following actions will be taken: 

 

Probation 

A student will be placed on academic probation whenever the grade point average falls below 3.0 on courses completed for 

graduate credit. Once placed on probation, students must raise their institutional cumulative GPA to 3.0 or higher by the end of 

the next two terms of enrollment (counting the entire summer as one term). 

 

Dismissal (Academic) 

Students will be academically dismissed if they fail to achieve an institutional GPA to 3.0 or higher within the two-semester 

probationary period OR if they fail to achieve a 3.0 in either probationary semester. Dismissed students may appeal to the 

Graduate Council for readmission. Upon readmission, students may resume graduate study with the same continuation 

standards. 

 
ATTENDANCE POLICY 
 

Classroom 
The athletic training student is expected to perform to the best of his/her ability in the classroom. The theoretical concepts 

and clinical skills learned in class provide the foundation for growth and development as an athletic trainer. All athletic 

training students are expected to attend class regularly, turn in assignments and take exams on schedule. Poor 

attendance will be reflected in the student’s grade and may delay progression through the GATP. Do not schedule 

activities (i.e., outside employment) that meet during class and clinical education times. If unavoidable conflicts arise, 

discuss your schedule with the GATP Director. Clinical experiences should not be used as reasons for missing class 

without approval from the GATP Director and the instructor of the course. Please discuss any scheduling issues with the 

GATP Director or Coordinator of Clinical Education as soon as possible. Everything you learn will improve the care you 

are able to give your athletes and patients. 

 
 

http://www.utc.edu/gatp
http://www.utc.edu/gatp


 

Clinical Education 
The hours you spend in the clinical education component of the Program are just as important as those spent in the 

classroom. While completing clinical education experiences in the GATP clinical sites, students are expected to follow the 

policies and procedures established by that particular clinical facility (i.e., dress, assignment schedule, etc.); however, the 

GATP dress code is a minimum standard that must be maintained regardless of specific clinical site rules. Athletic training 

students are expected to arrive on time wearing the designated clinical attire and behave in a professional manner as 

described by the GATP Professional Fitness Policy. Remember, your clinical experience gives you the opportunity to apply 

what you have learned in the classroom toward the actual care of patients and athletes while also developing clinical 

decision-making skills. Take advantage of every opportunity for learning. Be proactive in your quest for knowledge. Don’t 

be afraid to ask questions. Studying during clinical experiences is discouraged unless permission is granted by your 

supervisor; you are encouraged to practice your psychomotor skills and integrate the clinical proficiencies. Attendance in 

academic courses and clinical education associated with practicum course credit is mandatory. 

 
HOLIDAY POLICY AND UNIVERSITY- SCHEDULED BREAK POLICY 
The GATP does not require students to participate in clinical experiences when the University is officially closed; this 
typically includes New Year’s Day, Martin Luther King, Jr., Day, Spring Holiday (Good Friday), Memorial Day, 
Independence Day, Labor Day, Thanksgiving (Thurs and Fri), and Winter Holiday (the week of Christmas). During Class 
Holidays, students are still expected to participate in clinical rotations as scheduled; these include Fall Break and Spring 
Break. Athletic training students assigned to Preceptors covering sports which practice or compete during these periods 
may volunteer to participate in supervised clinical experiences during these times and should discuss their clinical 
hours with his/her Preceptor and the CEC.  

Students requesting time off from scheduled clinical experience dates must do so in advance by submitting a Personal 
Leave Request Form. This form can be located under the “Forms” section of the program website and must be signed by 
the Preceptor and the GATP-Director. The form will be filed in the student’s clinical folder. It is preferred that students have 
all needed leave request forms filled out at the beginning of a rotation.  

Second year students must return for clinical experiences before the fall semester begins as part of the ATTR 5825 – Athletic 
Training Practicum III course. Specific start dates may vary from late July to mid-August, depending on the assigned rotation. 
Some pre-clinical requirements must be completed by 2nd year students prior to starting the fall rotation. These include repeat 
TB tests, renewing liability insurance, reviewing HIPAA and OSHA policies (quiz completion), and completion of TCPS 
orientation modules. 

INCLEMENT WEATHER POLICY 
In the event of inclement weather with closure of UTC or other affiliated clinical sites, you will not be required to complete 
your clinical hours for that day. If you chose to complete your clinical hours, you do so at your own risk as the University is 
closed and all associated functions are cancelled. The main UTC line, (423) 425-4111, will be programmed with current 
information, as will the UTC Inclement Weather Line, (423) 425-4SNO (4766) and the University Relations main line, 425-4363. 
Local radio and TV stations will also provide updated information on closures due to inclement weather. Weather and other 
emergency notifications will also be disseminated by UTC through campus-wide text messages and the University webpage. 

COMMUNICABLE DISEASE POLICY 
The purpose of the Communicable Disease Policy is to protect the health and safety of the students enrolled in the Program 
as well as the patients with whom the students will come into contact. The GATP recognizes the importance of minimizing 
the exposure of athletes or patients in a clinical setting to communicable diseases. Therefore, it is recommended that athletic 
training students not report to their clinical site if they have active signs or symptoms of a communicable disease. 

This policy is designed to provide ATSs, Preceptors, and AT faculty with a plan to assist in the management of students with 
infectious diseases as defined by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). This policy was developed using 

https://www.utc.edu/graduate-athletic-training/pdfs/gatp-leave-form-2015.pdf
https://www.utc.edu/graduate-athletic-training/pdfs/gatp-leave-form-2015.pdf


 

the recommendations established by the CDC for health care workers (www.cdc.gov). 
 
Athletic training students may become exposed to contagious or infected student-athletes, patients, or other 
students. Modifications to a student’s participation in Practicum may be required. The following list of health conditions is 
not all inclusive but should serve as guidelines for conditions that may require modification of a student’s participation. 

Skin Lesions: Students should examine suspected or confirmed skin lesions in patients only with gloved hands (e.g., 
impetigo, tinea corpora, or HSV). The staff supervisor can determine if a small, non-draining, and covered lesion will 
adequately protect patients who come into contact with an athletic training student. If there is any question, the athletic 
training student must refrain from clinical involvement until cleared. 

Respiratory or GI Illnesses: Students should practice health care hand washing habits to minimize self-inoculation and 
have a mask available to cover the nose and mouth (example: anyone with significant coughing, sneezing, fever, 
vomiting, or diarrhea should be considered contagious). Athletic training students must be free of fever for 24 hours and 
use extra care in hand washing during the illness. Other illnesses that require antibiotic therapy must follow a 24 hour 
rule; vomiting and diarrhea follow a 24-hour rule along with exceptional hand washing care. 

Blood or Bodily Secretions: Students should follow Universal Precautions in the Bloodborne Pathogens Exposure 
Control Plan of the facility. Athletic training students should exclude themselves from contact with patients when an open 
wound is present. 

Individual Risk: Students with specific conditions must undergo individual evaluation and education sessions prior to 
interacting with student-athletes or patients (e.g., low immune function, asplenia, immune suppressive therapy, 
corticosteroid usage, diabetes, heart disease, chronic lung disease, asthma, etc). For other conditions, the athletic 
training student should consult with a health care provider before discussing Practicum participation. 
In situations where the ATS is ill, he/she should immediately notify the assigned preceptor and either the GATP Director 
or the Clinical Education Coordinator of his or her status. If you incur an illness lasting for more than 1 day, you are 
required to see a physician or nurse practitioner to determine if the illness is actively communicable and to clear you to 
return to your clinical assignment. Athletic Training Students may use their own personal physician. If the student does 
not have access to their own physician they may also utilize the University Health Services or UTC team physicians, if 
available. (The ATS is responsible for his or her own health insurance and are responsible for all related charges). The 
ATS is to follow the recommendations and guidelines of the treating physician. 

In the event that an ATS will be missing an inordinate amount of time due to adherence to the communicable disease policy, 
a decision of the student’s clinical status will be decided by the Clinical Education Coordinator and GATP Director. This may 
result in a reassignment of clinical responsibilities, a grade of incomplete due to medical reasons, and/or opportunities to 
make up lost experiences. 

What are Communicable Diseases? 
A communicable disease is a disease that can be transmitted from one person to another. There are four main types of 
transmission including direct physical contact, air (through a cough, sneeze, or other particle inhaled), a vehicle (ingested or 
injected), and a vector (via animals or insects). Communicable Diseases Cited by the CDC: 

 
Bloodborne Pathogens 

Conjunctivitis 

Cytomegalovirus infections 

Diarrhea diseases 

Diphtheria 

Gastrointestinal Infections (Acute) 

Human immuno-deficiency virus 

Hepatitis viruses 

Herpes simplex 

Herpes Zoster 

Influenza 

Measles 

Meningococcal infections 

Mononucleosis 

Mumps 

Parovirus 

Pediculosis 

Pertussus 

Poliomyelitis 

Rabies 

Retroviral infections 



 

Rubella 

Scabies 

Staphylococcus aureus infection 

Streptococcal infection 

Tuberculosis 

Varicella 

Viral respiratory infection

 

Guidelines for Prevention, of Exposure and Infection 
 

• Students must successfully complete annual OSHA/blood borne pathogens training. 

• Students are required to use proper hand washing techniques and practice good hygiene. 

• Students are always required to use Universal Precautions when functioning as an ATS in the GATP. This 

applies to all on and off-campus clinical sites. 

• Students are not to provide patient care if they have active signs or symptoms of a communicable disease. 

FACILITY MAINTENANCE POLICY 
Be ready to take part in facility maintenance during clinical experiences. Take initiative and pride in maintaining an 

organized and clean environment. These activities supplement the clinical experience to facilitate student 

understanding of the responsibilities of an athletic trainer in additional to health care provision and administration. 

Check with your preceptor to determine daily tasks and expectations. There are always activities (e.g., cleaning, 

preparation duties, etc.) that can be completed. 

  

You must adhere to the guidelines posted in all of the facilities utilized during your clinical education assignments 

(including, but not limited to OSHA guidelines). If there are no guidelines or they are outdated, you must notify the 

GATP Director. The athletic training facilities are designated medical facilities and should be maintained as such. 

Treatment areas, surfaces, floors, modalities, and workspace should be kept clean at all times. Report any equipment 

concerns/malfunctions to a preceptor, staff member, or GATP faculty member. If at all possible, either remove the 

malfunctioning equipment from use or indicate a ‘potential for harm is evident’ with a sign. 

 

Keep supplies adequately stocked. Please notify the appropriate personnel from the clinical site when supplies are needed. 

Properly shut down any electrical modality or equipment that may have been used (e.g., Biodex, electrical stimulation, 

ultrasound) at the end of the day. Leave the facilities neat, clean, and organized at the end of the day. Electrical equipment 

should be wiped down with a dry towel. Treatment surfaces (such as chairs, treatment tables, and exercise equipment) 

should be cleaned with an OSHA acceptable cleaner (e.g., Biozide, Virahol, Whizzer, etc.). 

PROFESSIONAL APPEARANCE POLICY 
 

Policy Overview 

Athletic Training Students (ATS) are expected to display the type of personal appearance and attire reflective of 

professionalism and consistent with other health care professions. The attire must reflect consideration of image, 

safety, infection control and appropriateness for the activities to be performed in the clinical practicum in athletic 

training or a health care discipline. Unless otherwise defined in this policy, the athletic training student Professional 

Appearance Policy will be generally considered basic business causal. This policy is in effect during all aspects of 

the clinical education component. Furthermore, when performing skill or proficiency evaluations in the primary UTC 

Athletic Training Facility, students (and their models) must adhere to the Professional Appearance Policy. 

Identification Badge 

Athletic Training Students are required to wear their identification badge at all times during clinical experiences. Lost 

badges must be replaced at a cost of $2.00 per badge. Contact the GATP administrative assistant for a new ID. 



 

Basic Business Casual 

The minimum expected standard “uniform” for clinicals will be khaki shorts or pants and a tucked in polo or t-shirt. 

Clothing should fit appropriately, be clean, pressed or wrinkle free and without holes or frayed areas. Basic 

business casual provides more varied and comfortable options but dress shall be suitable for clinical practicum 

activities, safe, and not extreme in style. Attire should allow for freedom of movement while in keeping with 

principles of modesty and propriety.  

The following clothing is considered not suitable to wear: 

• Tight leggings, (i.e. spandex) 

• Denim pants or shorts 

• Clothing which is too revealing, suggestive, or tight fitting is not acceptable (i.e. halter, tank tops, see-through 

garments, or clothing with revealing/provocative necklines, bare backs, bare midriff, or spaghetti straps). 

• Short length should be no less than a 4” inseam 

• Clothing with symbols, phrases, or slogans representing/advertising gangs, sexism, tobacco, alcohol products, 

or controlled substances or representing another university. 

• Clothing that exposes the stomach or other areas of the body inappropriately. 

• Hats/caps are acceptable in outdoor workplace settings only. Head covers for religious reasons are exempted.  

• Shoes in athlete/patient care areas, are required by Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) 

standards. They must have a closed toe and either a closed heel or a strap support. Shoes should be kept 

clean, in good repair, and appropriate for professional attire. Socks, as appropriate, should be worn at all 

times. 

Grooming Guidelines 

Personal cleanliness/hygiene will reflect professional standards (clean and neat) to include at least: 

 

• Free of unpleasant body odors or breath 

• Hair is to be clean, neatly arranged and does not interfere with clinical practicum functions. Hair should not be 

extreme in color or styling. 

• Face is shaved or mustache/beards/sideburns, etc., if worn, are to be neatly trimmed, clean, and appropriate for 

business appearance. 

• Since some patients may be allergic to specific fragrances and/or aromas, health care facilities promote a 

“Fragrant Free Environment.” In an effort to support this type of environment, no strongly scented personal 

products shall be worn (i.e., cologne, aftershave, hair spray, perfume, deodorants) for the clinical practicum and 

should reflect a concern for professionalism, safety, infection control precautions, and the athlete/patients’ 

clinical conditions. 

• Cosmetics in moderation are acceptable. 

• Selection of jewelry for the clinical practicum should reflect a concern for professionalism, safety and infection 

control precautions. Women should limit earrings to one/two per ear and men should remove all earrings. 

• Tattoos or non-ear piercings should be kept out of sight during the clinical practicum work hours. 

• Men and women fingernails should be short and clean. In conservative industries, women’s nails usually extend 

no longer than about ¼” beyond the fingertip. Please note in hospital settings that OSHA policies, for the 

purpose of infection control, do not allow acrylic nails. 

Athletic Training Students failing to meet the Professional Appearance Policy requirements may be placed in a 

progressive disciplinary process or clinical probation and required to obtain suitable grooming/dress before being 



 

allowed to continue the clinical experience. 

 

DOCUMENTATION POLICY 

Daily treatment logs, injury evaluation forms, therapeutic exercise sheets, and progress notes provide a detailed record 

of a patient’s injury or condition. You must complete detailed records during each clinical experience. All new injuries 

must be recorded using appropriate forms or an electronic documentation system. There may be different forms for 

each clinical site. Please make sure that you are using the correct forms for the given situation. Notify the GATP 

Director if your Preceptor does not supply injury and rehabilitation recording forms. Maintaining medical records is an 

important mechanism to help protect athletic trainers from faulty litigation. 

 

MEDICAL RECORDS AND CONFIDENTIALITY FERPA 

The Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) is a Federal law that protects the privacy of student 

education records. The law applies to all schools that receive funds under an applicable program of the U.S. 

Department of Education. FERPA gives parents certain rights with respect to their children's education records. 

These rights transfer to the student when he or she reaches the age of 18 or attends a school beyond the high school 

level. Students to whom the rights have transferred are "eligible students." 

 

HIPAA 

The Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) was enacted in 1996 to address the privacy and 

security of patients’ medical records. Simply put, no one should have access to a patient’s medical records unless the 

patient has given permission for that individual or agency to view them. This not only applies to physician offices but to 

athletic training and clinic facilities. Any record of treatment or rehabilitation program should not be visible to other 

patients and information on injury should not be shared with anyone even a coach, another player, media, etc., unless 

the patient has given written permission to do so. You should ask about the HIPAA compliance forms that are used at 

the facility to which you are assigned. 

All students are required to complete the annual UTC-GATP FERPA/HIPAA/Confidentiality Training 

before beginning the clinical education component of the GATP. 

A patient’s medical record is confidential. Medical records should remain in a secure area. Any detail from the 

medical record should only be discussed when it relates to the care of patients. You should also be aware of your 

surroundings while discussing medical records. You should never talk to anyone other than those individuals 

associated to the GATP or clinical site about a patient’s condition. Never answer any questions concerning the status 

or medical care of a patient. Direct these questions to your preceptor. 

The security, record-keeping, and confidentiality requirements and concerns that relate to athletes' medical records 

generally apply equally to those portions of athletes' medical records that concern blood borne pathogens. Since social 

stigma is sometimes attached to individuals infected with blood borne pathogens, athletic trainers should pay particular 

care to the security, record-keeping, and confidentiality requirements that govern the medical records for which they 

have a professional obligation to see, use, keep, interpret, record, update, or otherwise handle. 

Security, record-keeping, and confidentiality procedures should be maintained with respect to the records of other 

athletic trainers, employees, athletic training students, and athletes, to the extent that the athletic trainer has 

responsibility for these records. 

 

ALCOHOL AND OTHER DRUGS POLICY 

The use of alcohol, tobacco, and other drugs during the didactic or clinical education component of the GATP is strictly 



 

prohibited. If a member of the GATP faculty or staff suspects that you are under the influence of alcohol and/or other 

drugs, you will be dismissed for the day. A second incidence requires student referral to counseling and suspension of 

clinical responsibilities until the student demonstrates compliance with the counseling and the policy. A third incidence 

will be grounds for dismissal. See Professional Fitness Policy 

 

STUDENT MEMBERSHIP IN PROFESSIONAL ORGANIZATIONS 

Graduate athletic training students are encouraged to join and actively participate in athletic training organizations at 

national (National Athletic Trainers’ Association - NATA), district (Southeast Athletic Trainers’ Association – SEATA), 

and state (Tennessee Athletic Trainers’ Society – TATS) level. These organizations provide many benefits including 

scholarships, informational service, educational symposiums, scholarly journals, networking opportunities, and job 

placement services. 

 

NON - DISCRIMINATION POLICY 

In compliance with University policy, the GATP does not discriminate on the basis of race, sex, national origin, 

handicap, religion, age, or sexual orientation. The University of Tennessee at Chattanooga is an equal employment 

opportunity/affirmative action/Title VI/Title IX/Section 504/ADA/ADEA institution. These principles extend into all 

aspects of the GATP. All coaches, staff, and patients must be treated under these same conditions. If you believe that 

you have been discriminated against or have witnessed discrimination please notify a member of the GATP faculty 

immediately. See Professional Fitness Policy 

 

SEXUAL HARASSMENT POLICY 

Any action deemed as, construed as, or pertaining to sexual harassment as defined in The University Student 

Handbook by any student in the GATP will result in referral to The University Disciplinary Committee for appropriate 

action and possible removal from the Program. Any form of sexual harassment will not be tolerated. Please notify a 

member GATP faculty if you feel that you have been harassed or you have witnessed sexual harassment. In the case 

of sexual harassment, a student has the right to pursue the equal employment opportunity grievance procedure for 

redress. The affirmative action office should be contacted for this procedure. See Professional Fitness Policy 

 

STUDENT EMPLOYMENT POLICY 

The GATP faculty recognizes that it is frequently necessary for students to hold part-time positions while attending the 

University. Students are permitted to pursue employment opportunities (on and off campus) provided the work does 

not interfere with regular academic responsibilities, including the clinical education component. Students are advised to 

use good judgment enrolling in courses under these conditions. If outside employment is expected to interfere with the 

normal academic load, the student should reduce the enrollment accordingly, but expect program completion to 

exceed the normal two-year time frame. It is suggested that students plan their schedules based on spending three 

hours of time per week for each credit hour taken. This may be considered sufficient time to enable a student to do 

satisfactory work. Students with a desire to achieve “A” grades will need to spend proportionately more time in their 

studies. 

There are scholarship, assistantship and federal work-study opportunities for students based on established criteria. 

Regardless of the source of funding, students are not permitted to provide athletic training services during these 

employment opportunities. Utilizing students for service purposes contradicts the program’s mission, primary objectives 

and entry-level athletic training education philosophy. 

 

 



 

 

 

STUDENT RELATIONSHIPS POLICY 

Athletic Training Students are required to maintain professional relationships, at minimum in accordance with the policies 

outlined below. See Professional Fitness Policy 

1.  ATS and GATP Faculty and Staff 

The GATP faculty members are your immediate supervisors. You will be responsible to them at all times during the 

completion of your didactic and clinical education components of the program. Faculty and student relationships 

should remain professional and there should be an open line of communication at all times. 

2.  ATS and Preceptor 

Preceptors is an extremely valuable source of information. Students must treat assigned, and all, Preceptors with 

respect and dignity. The Preceptor should be available at all times during your clinical education experiences and 

should continuously review and evaluate clinical proficiencies. The ATS should learn to trust and respect the 

Preceptor, and the Preceptor should learn the capabilities of the ATS, always applying challenging skills and 

increasing student responsibilities appropriately, as well as progressively allowing for opportunities for the 

integration of skill into patient care. The relationship should remain professional, with an open line of 

communication. Dating or any other personal/intimate relationship is not permitted. For a detailed description of the 

supervision requirements and Preceptor responsibilities, please refer to the document entitled: Clinical Education 

Plan. 

3. ATS and Physicians (and other Health Care Providers) 

You will have numerous opportunities to interact with physicians and other medical specialists. Tremendous learning 

can occur by observing and listening to them as they interact with patients, colleagues and students. Questions 

should be asked during appropriate times. If you are called upon to report to a physician, be sure to give detailed 

information and follow orders immediately and efficiently. Relationships with physicians and other health care 

providers should remain professional and therefore “dating” or any other personal/intimate relationship is not 

permitted. 

4.  ATS and Coaches 

Students have the opportunity to develop a positive rapport and enhance the clinical experience through interactions 

with coaches. Problems encountered can and should be discussed freely with GATP Director and your Preceptor. Do 

not let any member of the coaching staff force you into a situation of applying skills beyond your competency or to 

compromise an athlete’s safety, especially if the condition is life threatening. Adherence to the GATP supervision 

policy should minimize the potential for these exposures. The GATP will always defend your actions/decisions when 

they are within your current level of competency and are made with the athlete’s safety as the primary concern. 

Relationships with the coaching staff should remain professional and therefore “dating” or any other 

personal/intimate relationship is not permitted. 

5.  ATS and Patients (Athletes) This policy is directed at all patients (athletes are patients) affiliated with on and off-

campus clinical sites; patients do not have to be currently receiving care in the facilities to fall under this policy. The 

athletic trainer- patient relationship is fundamental to providing and receiving excellent care, to the healing process 

and to improved outcomes. This relationship is founded on trust and confidentiality. Students may feel uncertain 

about their role in patient care. However, it is crucial for building trust that you begin this relationship in an honest 

and straightforward manner. A critical part of this is being honest about your role and letting the patient know you are 

an athletic trainer-in-training. In some settings, a Preceptor can introduce the student to initiate a trusting 



 

relationship. In other settings, students may need to introduce themselves. One form of introduction would be "Hello, 

I am Joe Smith. I'm a second year athletic training student who is part of the team that will be helping you return to 

competition. I'd like to hear about how your injury happened." Many patients will feel quite close to the athletic 

training student with their team. Athletic training students usually have more time to spend with a patient, listening to 

the patient's history and health concerns, and patients certainly notice and appreciate this extra attention. Since the 

athletic trainer-patient relationship must be built on trust and respect, relationships with patients must remain 

professional; therefore “dating” or any other personal/intimate relationship (including social activities outside of the 

clinical education component) is not permitted. 

 

CPR/AED CERTIFICATION POLICY 

Current CPR certification is required at all times. Students will complete CPR and AED re-certification through the 

American Heart Association. This will be scheduled by a GATP faculty member. The student must provide a copy of the 

CPR certification card, upon completion of the re-certification course. Maintenance of this certification is also a 

requirement to be eligible to sit for the BOC examination. Online CPR courses are not acceptable. 

HEALTH CARE PROVISION POLICY 

Never leave the athletic training facilities unattended. If you must leave, the door must be closed and locked. No 

patient should be allowed in the athletic training facilities without a credentialed health care provider present. An ATS is 

not permitted to initiate patient care or make a clinical decision without Preceptor supervision. The ATS should apply 

only those skills in which they have been instructed, evaluated and have demonstrated the minimum level of 

competency. Standard treatment practices should be followed. The ATS must confer regularly with your Preceptor 

concerning evaluation and rehabilitation program initiation and implementation. Patients are NOT PERMITTED to 

initiate their own treatments. However, evidence-based clinical practice should always involve constant input from the 

patient, and a professional demeanor must be maintained at all times. AT NO TIME SHOULD AN ATS BE USED AS 

REPLACEMENT FOR STAFF OR FACULTY NOR SHOULD AN ATS BE USED IN THE ROLE OF A FIRST 

RESPONDER. 

 

UNIVERSAL PRECAUTIONS/BLOOD BORNE PATHOGENS POLICY 

Blood borne pathogen/OSHA training is required annually for all students accepted into the GATP. Yearly, training 

will be offered to all athletic training students (ATS) and conducted by the UTC-Athletic Training Department OSHA 

Compliance Officer. Every ATS will be required to attend the annual training session. Announcements and 

information as to the date and times will be made in classes and during Program meetings. 

 

The GATP adheres to the NATA Blood Borne Pathogens Guidelines for Athletic Trainers. Universal precautions 

should be utilized whenever you suspect bodily fluids to be present. Each on and off-campus clinical site has policies 

and equipment regarding blood borne pathogens and proper handling, disposal, and cleaning procedures. Blood 

borne pathogen procedures may differ slightly at clinical sites. Make certain that you know the policies and procedures 

of each site you are assigned. When contamination occurs, there must be written notification followed by notice to the 

GATP faculty. Refer to the UTC Athletic Training Exposure Control Manual for detailed information.UTC GATP 

DISCIPLINARY POLICY (Professional Fitness Policy) 

Failure to comply with any of the policies and procedures described within the Student Policy Manual may result in 

termination of any scholarship or assistantship funding and/or result in remediation, program suspension or dismissal. 

The student will be informed in writing of any disciplinary action and will be given due process as described in the 

Professional Fitness Policy. All decisions will be determined through a majority vote of the Athletic Training Review 



 

Committee (ATRC - described below). In certain circumstances in which the offense warrants immediate action, 

suspension may ensue immediately and will remain in effect until a deciding action can be made by the ATRC. 

 

UTC GATP– PROFESSIONAL FITNESS POLICY 

The GATP has established standards of professional fitness in compliance with the NATA Code of Ethics, Foundational 

Behaviors of the NATA Educational Competencies (5th ed.), and the Board of Certification (BOC) Standards of Professional 

Practice. GATP students are required to adhere to, and will be evaluated on, these standards for program continuance and 

graduation. When a student fails to meet the GATP professional fitness standards, a recommendation for dismissal can be 

made by a majority vote of the Athletic Training Review Committee (ATRC) (see below). 

 

• Students are first notified of the assessment process after their expression of interest in the program. 

• Students are notified during the admissions process that they will be evaluated on their professional and 

personal competencies through the program.  

• The assessment process, including the evaluation instrument and the grievance procedure is included in 

the admissions materials on the website and Graduate Catalog  

• Students are also informed during annual orientation sessions, through practicum course syllabi (HHP 

5525, 5625, 5725, 5825, & 5925) and verbally on the first day of each practicum class about the specific 

criteria on which they will be evaluated. 

 

The preceptor from each rotation the student is assigned to will evaluate the professional fitness of each student 

within the Preceptor Evaluation of the Student form located in Typhon. The respective preceptor will review the form 

with the student. Evaluator and student signatures on the assessment form indicate that the evaluator has reviewed 

the form with the student. Signatures do not imply that the student agrees or disagrees with the review. Students must 

receive satisfactory scores (no zeros) on the evaluation to pass the practicum class. 

 

When a problem is identified (e.g., zeros on the evaluation form), a faculty or staff member will meet with the student 

to communicate the concern and afford him or her an opportunity to address the problem (e.g. student may offer 

remediation suggestions). 

• No decision concerning the student and/or remediation plans will be made or expressed prior to this initial 

meeting with the student nor will finalized decisions be expressed to the student during this initial meeting. 

• If the problem is not resolved, the faculty member submits a letter to the Program Director requesting that the 

student meet with the Athletic Training Review Committee (ATRC). 

• Upon receipt of the letter from a faculty member requesting review of a student, the Program Director informs the 

student in writing and requests his or her presence at the review meeting within five-working days subsequent to 

the mailing of the letter to the student. The student may bring a representative of choice to the review to assist 

him or her in the process. 

• The ATRC will assess the student’s performance and recommend a course of action that may include any of the 

following: 

o The student is ready and fit to continue, 

o The student should undergo remediation 

o The student should be dismissed from the GATP 

• After meeting with the ATRC, a recommendation by the committee is made to the Program Director who notifies 

the student of the committee’s decision.  

• The student has the right to appeal the final decision. The appeal process (below) can also be located in the UTC 



 

graduate catalog. 

The Athletic Training Review Committee (ATRC) 

The athletic training review committee will consist of: the GATP Director (committee chair), the GATP Medical 

Director, a GATP faculty member, a staff athletic trainer, and a member of the health community. 

 

Program Dismissal for Reasons Other Than Grades 

The director shall provide written notification of dismissal to the student with-in five working days of the ATRC 

decision. Such notice shall inform the student of the right to appeal and specific procedures to be followed. 

Following written notification of dismissal from the program, the student has the right to appeal. A written appeal, 

including a documented rationale for the basis of the appeal, must be submitted to the GATP Director within five 

working days. In all cases, the program faculty shall be presumed to have taken appropriate action and the student 

appealing shall have the burden of proof to the contrary. The question of whether or not the student may continue 

to attend classes during the appeal process or register for subsequent semesters will be determined on a case by 

case basis. In particular, if the student’s presence poses a continuing threat to persons or property or an ongoing 

risk of disrupting the academic process, the student may be immediately removed and may not attend classes 

while his/her appeal is in process. Any such determination shall be included as part of the GATP Director’s written 

notification to the student. 

APPEALS PROCESS 

 

Step 1. Within five working days of receipt of the student’s written appeal, the Department Head/GATP Director will 

meet with the student and review the student’s written appeal with him/her in person. If the student declines such a 

meeting, the department head/director will proceed to Step 2. 

Step 2. Within five working days of the meeting described in Step 1, the Department Head/GATP Director (in 

consultation with the dean of the academic college) will notify and confirm in writing to the student the results of this 

appeal. The Department Head / GATP Director will also notify the Dean of the Graduate School regarding the results 

of this appeal. 

Copies of this notification will be sent to the GATP faculty. 

Step 3. If the student is not satisfied with the decision of the Department Head/GATP Director, he or she may appeal 

this decision to the Graduate Council Appeals Committee. Such an appeal must be made within five working days of 

notification of the Department Head / GATP Director’s decision. 

Step 4. Within five working days of receiving the student’s written appeal, the Graduate Council Appeals Committee will 

meet to hear the student’s appeal. The Chair of the Graduate Council shall preside over this hearing as a non-voting 

chair. The student may bring such materials and/or witnesses as necessary to support his or her position. The 

Department Head/Program Director and/or a representative(s) of the GATP faculty may also attend this hearing in 

order to explain the reason(s) for the dismissal and answer questions. After the hearing, the Dean of the Graduate 

School will notify and confirm in writing to the student the results of this appeal. The graduate dean will also notify the 

college dean and the department head/GATP director, who will in turn notify the GATP faculty. 

Step 5. If the student remains unsatisfied with this decision, he or she may appeal in writing to the Chancellor of the 

University. Such request must be made within five working days of notification from the Dean of the Graduate School. 

The Dean of the Graduate School shall forward all pertinent information to the Chancellor with a recommendation. 

The Chancellor’s decision shall be made within ten working days and shall be considered final. 

 



 

 

GRIEVANCE POLICY 

 

Grade Appeals 

The grade appeals policy is published in the UTC Student Handbook and in the UTC Graduate Catalog (under 

General Rules and Regulations). 

 

Professional Fitness Policy Grievance 

The appeals process for the Professional Fitness Policy and subsequent program dismissal for reasons other than 

grades (i.e., conduct, inadequate skill progression) is located in the Professional Fitness Policy above and in the UTC 

Graduate Catalog (under General Rules and Regulations) 

Fairness and Accommodations Grievances 

Fairness and accommodations grievances are handled through the Office of Affirmative Action. 


